
T h e Thomas Jef-

East ferson papers in the 

Library of Congress 

have been microfilmed and positive copies 

are available upon application to the li-

brary at $425 a set. T h e r e are in the 

collection 236 folio volumes totaling 

sixty-five thousand pages. Copied, the 

papers have been reduced to eighty reels 

of one hundred feet each. 

T h e Widener Library of Harvard Uni-

versity has received as a gift from M r s . 

Widener Dixon and George C . Widener 

a fine copy of the Gutenberg Bible. 
A t a three-day meeting of N e w England 

college librarians, June 1 0 1 2 , there was 

discussion about professional training and 

recruiting, future possibilities of micro-

print, proposal for a division of responsi-

bility among libraries, economies in 

cataloging, and Friends of the Library 

organizations. T h e meetings were held at 

Wellesley College. 

Y a l e University Library has received 

twenty-two manuscripts of classical and 

medieval authors, ranging from the end of 

the thirteenth to the end of the fifteenth 

century. T h e y came as a gift from M r s . 

David Wagstaf f . A m o n g them are seven 

manuscripts of Cicero, two of Seneca, and 

an opera omnia of Caesar. 

T h e officers of Composite Squadron 10, 

A i r Force, United States Pacific Fleet, 

have given to the Y a l e University Library 

$100 in memory of their fel low officer, En-

sign Hovey Seymour, U . S . N . R . , Y a l e 

1942. Because of his outstanding athletic 

record as an undergraduate, the officers 

expressed a wish that their gift be spent 

for the purchase of books on athletics for 

the undergraduate reading room. 

T h e W i l l i a m Lyon Phelps Memorial 

Fund, which wi l l continue the influence 

of Professor Phelps at Y a l e by the pur-

News from 
chase of books of modern writers, now 

amounts to $20,107. 

Supplement I I of the Union List of 
Microfilms has been issued by the Phila-

delphia Bibliographical Center. It lists 

3688 items on about 300 pages and brings 

the total films reported to 11,874. T h e 

supplement is priced at $3-75> with a 20 

per cent discount to libraries which have 

reported their film holdings. 

T h e University of Pennsylvania Li-

brary has added one of the outstanding 

W a l t W h i t m a n collections of the country. 

It is known as the Sprague Collection and 

consists of books, pamphlets, autograph 

letters, paintings, etchings, and medals. 

It was at one time on exhibit in the 

Library of Congress. 

T h e Drexel Institute Library, through 

a gift from the Carnegie Corporation, was 

able to purchase a total of 1800 volumes 

on Latin America and in the fields of 

science and technology and for general 

undergraduate reading in the period from 

1941 to 1945. 

A Friends of the Library group of the 

John Carter Brown Library, Lawrence C . 

W r o t h , librarian, was organized in Janu-

ary 1944. 

T h e Union Li-

South brary Catalog of 

the Atlanta-Athens 

area, which was begun in February 1940 

as a project of the University Center of 

Atlanta, has been giving service to that 

area since February 1943. T h e libraries 

comprising the center are Agnes Scott 

College, At lanta A r t Association, Colum-

bia Theological Seminary, Emory Uni-

versity, Georgia School of Technology, 
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the field 
and the University of Georgia . Fourteen 

other libraries in the area have cooperated 

in the union catalog. T h e catalog, copies 

of which are available at the University 

of Georgia Library and E m o r y University 

Library , contains approximately 222,000 

entries representing more than 670,000 

volumes. 

T h e W i l l i a m K n o x Chandler collection 

of eighteenth-century literary criticism has 

been presented to the Joint University 

Libraries by three Vanderbi l t alumni. 

T h e library w a s built up by the late D r . 

Chandler, of Vanderbi l t , and consists of 

fine editions of English poetry and prose 

of the eighteenth century, English and 

Scottish philosophy, and many critical 

works of that period. It is especially 

strong in works of A lexander Pope. 

Librarians and college administrators 

of the four university centers of the South: 

Georgia, Louisiana, N o r t h Carol ina, and 

Nashvil le, met in Nashvi l le on July 12 

and 14 to "explore and define the oppor-

tunity for the development of l ibrary re-

sources for research and the improvement 

of higher education in these centers 

through cooperative effort, and to inaugu-

rate such coordination and integration as 

is reasonable among the library agencies 

on a research level ." T h e conference w a s 

financed by a special grant of the General 

Education Board. 

W i t h i n the past year the library of the 

M e d i c a l School of the University of T e x a s 

in Galveston has acquired an interesting 

collection of early works on anesthesia 

dealing especially wi th the ether contro-

versy of W i l l i a m E . M o r t o n and Horace 

W e l l s and the priority of its discovery and 

use. O t h e r significant additions include 

collections on tropical diseases and im-

portant editions of medical classics. 

Virg inia Union University, Richmond, 

W i l l i a m A . Gr i f fey , librarian, is issuing a 

mimeographed Library Bulletin contain-

ing book reviews and bibliographies. T h e 

spring issue contains a bibliography of 

N e g r o race relations issued for the V i r -

ginia Commission of Inter-Racial C o -

operation. 

T h e University of V irg in ia Library , 

H a r r y L . Clemons, librarian, received as 

a recent g i f t letter-books containing 2 1 1 

letters of John Randolph of Roanoke, 

1806-32. 

O n Feb. 8, 1944, Southern Methodist 

University announced the establishment of 

the Institute of T e c h n o l o g y and P lant 

Industry. T h e affiliation of the N a -

tional Cotton Counci l of America with the 

institute has brought the research library 

of that organization to the Fondren Li-

brary. T h e growth of the library had 

already been accelerated by the recent 

addition of a considerable number of 

journals in the fields of agriculture, 

botany, chemistry, textiles, and chemical 

engineering. 

T h e Joint University Libraries, Nash-

ville, T e n n . , A . F . Kuhlman, director, 

have recently received as a g i f t much 

original source material dealing wi th the 

founding of Vanderbi l t University. In-

cluded are letters and other manuscripts, 

one of which is the original charter of 

Central University, which later became 

Vanderbi l t . 

T h e l ibrary staff of the Florida State 

Col lege for W o m e n , Louise Richardson, 

librarian, is participating in a college cur-

riculum study being made by members of 

the faculty. Participation in this survey 

wi l l bring the faculty and library staff 

more closely together and wi l l acquaint the 
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library staff more thoroughly with the en-

tire college program and objectives. 

Western State Teachers College, Bowl-

ing Green, Ky . , has received five hundred 

dollars from the M c G r e g o r fund for the 

purchase of early Americana. 

A Friends of the 

Middle West Library organiza-

tion has been organ-

ized at the State University of Iowa. It 

is planned to establish chapters in several 

cities in the near future. Ralph E . Ells-

worth, director of the University of Iowa 

Libraries, is secretary. 

T h e University of Iowa Library has 

received the mathematics library of the 

late Henry Lewis Reitz, for many years 

head of the mathematics department of 

the university. T h e collection includes 

many important periodical sets and about 

eight hundred volumes of books. 

A n important musical library has been 

given to the University of Illinois Library 

by the Rafael Joseffy Memorial of N e w 

Y o r k City in commemoration of the cele-

brated Hungarian-American pianist, 

Rafael Joseffy ( 1 8 5 2 - 1 9 1 5 ) . M u c h of 

the Joseffy collection consists of foreign 

editions, no longer procurable, of orches-

trations, scores, piano compositions, works 

of standard composers, and manuscripts. 

Some of the items contain original mark-

ings, revisions, and other annotations by 

Joseffy. 

T h e microfilming of about twenty-five 

thousand manuscripts belonging to the 

public and private libraries of Great 

Britain is nearing completion. T h i s proj-

ect was begun after the Battle of Britain 

under the auspices of the American Coun-

cil of Learned Societies and has been 

carried out by University Microfilms, Inc., 

A n n Arbor, Mich. Negative copies are 

being deposited at the Library of Con-

gress. T h e University of Michigan Li-

brary, W a r n e r G . Rice, director, is 

acquiring a complete positive set and is 

preparing lists of the manuscripts for pub-

lication. Microfi lm copies of the manu-

scripts may be secured through the Library 

of Congress. 

Franklin College Library, Franklin, 

Ind., Rachel Ogle, librarian, has received 

recently as a gift from the private library 

of the late Charles M . C u r r y of N e w 

Y o r k , an alumnus of the college, a col-

lection of about four thousand volumes 

in the field of literature, including literary 

essays, critical works, and many first edi-

tions of American authors. 

For more than a year " T h e Grey T o w -

ers G a z e t t e " has appeared in mimeo-

graphed form as the official publication of 

the staff organization of the University of 

Chicago Libraries. A n average number is 

about 10 pages in length and includes news 

about personnel, administrative changes, 

outstanding acquisitions, and other infor-

mation of interest to the staff. T h e edi-

torial board includes M a y Hardy, editor; 

M r s . Marion C o e ; and Margaret M a c -

Gregor. 

T h e Iowa State Teachers College, 

Marybel le McCle l land, librarian, has been 

having a Sunday afternoon "at home" 

once a month during the past year. D u r -

ing these periods members of the faculty 

have discussed important books in their 

fields. 

Publicity for the 

W est reference depart-

ment and planning 

for expanded reference services for the 

postwar period were among the topics 

discussed in the College and Reference 

Section at the meeting of the Pacific 
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Northwest Library Association in Spo-

kane on June 27 and 28. Kathleen Camp-

bell, librarian of Montana State 

University Library, and Barbara Prael, 

of the Portland Library Association, were 

joint chairmen of the section meeting. 

W . W . Foote, librarian, State College 

of Washington, Pullman, has published an 

interesting report on the Resources and 
Needs of the Library of the State College 
of Washington. It was prepared pri-

marily for the Washington State Planning 

Council. 

Pomona College Library, Homer E. 

Robbins, librarian, has recently received 

two thousand dollars from the Nellie B. 

Brink estate, the income from which is to 

be spent for books on the literature of 

California. 

T h e University of California Library, 

Harold L . Leupp, librarian, has acquired 

through the generosity of Mi l ton S. Ray, 

of San Francisco, the typographic library 

of John Henry Nash, well-known printer. 

T h e collection includes, in addition to the 

complete file of M r . Nash's own produc-

tions and many examples of the works of 

better-known modern English and Ameri-

can printers, nineteen pieces of incunabula, 

twenty-three books of the sixteenth cent-

tury, twenty-four of the seventeenth 

century, and fifty-three of the eighteenth 

century. T h e entire collection numbers 

about eighteen hundred volumes. 

In connection with the regional study 

of the Southwest, made possible by a 

Rockefeller Foundation grant of fifty 

thousand dollars to the Huntington Li-

brary, the fol lowing have been appointed 

to the staff of the library to make special 

studies: E. E . Dale, of the University of 

Oklahoma; Glenn M . Dumke, of Occi-

dental Col lege; and J. G r e g g Layne, presi-

dent of the Southern California Historical 

Society and editor of its quarterly maga-

zine. 

T h e University of Southern California 

Library, Miss Christian R. Dick, li-

brarian, has purchased from the Boston 

Society of Natural History its collection 

of foreign serials. T h e publications of 

learned societies are well represented in 

the collection, which covers zoology, 

botany, geology, paleontology, anthro-

pology, astronomy, and entomology. 

T h e University of Southern California 

Library has received a Hamlin Garland 

collection of forty-nine notebooks, four 

folders of letters, and five first editions. 

A recent administrative reorganization 

in the Stanford University Library has 

merged the reference and serial divisions. 

Bettie A . M u r -

Personnel free, librarian of the 

Middle Tennessee 

State College since 1911 , retired at the end 

of the summer quarter. 

Velma Shaffer has resigned as field 

superviser, Division of School Libraries, 

Tennessee State Department of Education, 

to become associate professor of library 

science, College of Education, University 

of Tennessee, at Knoxville. 

David Jolly, librarian, Hampton Insti-

tute, Hampton, Va. , has entered the A r m y . 

Daisy Anderson, librarian, Radford 

State Teachers College, East Radford, 

Va. , has joined the W A V E S . 

L e R o y C . Merrit t , librarian, State 

Teachers College, Farmville, Va. , has 

entered the Army. 

Miss Nordis Falland is now librarian of 

the American Geographical Society. She 

has been assistant librarian. 

Julia H . Killian, librarian of the Col-

lege of Saint Elizabeth, Convent Station, 

N.J. , has been granted a leave of absence 
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to take the position of assistant club direc-

tor for overseas service with the American 

Red Cross. Miss Kill ian left Convent 

Station on M a y 15. 

Elizabeth Reu, for fifteen years a mem-

ber of the staff of the Dubuque Public 

Library, has been appointed librarian of 

W a r t b u r g Lutheran Seminary in D u -

buque. T h e Fritschel collection of early 

religious literature wil l form the nucleus 

of a library to be known as the Reu 

Memorial Library in honor of the father 

of the librarian, Professor M . Reu. 

Edla W a h l i n has resigned as librarian of 

Bethany College, Lindsborg, Kan., and has 

accepted a position in the cataloging de-

partment of the University of Georgia 

Library. Vendla W a h l i n is acting libra-

rian at Bethany College Library. 

H . Richard Archer wi l l join the 

W i l l i a m Andrews Clark Memorial Li-

brary staff at the University of California 

at Los Angeles in the newly-created posi-

tion of supervising bibliographer. M r . 

Archer wil l act as administrative assistant 

to the director. 

Robert Vosper comes from Stanford 

to the Library of the University of Cali-

fornia at Los Angeles as head of the 

accessions department, filling a vacancy 

left by the resignation of Virginia K . 

T r o u t t . 

Dorothy E . Chamberlain has been ap-

pointed head of the newly-created Process-

ing Department at the Grosvenor Library, 

Buffalo, effective September 1. She has 

been cataloger at the Columbia University 

Libraries since 1930. 

Robert W . Christ, candidate for the 

degree of master of science in library 

science at Columbia University where he 

was also in charge of the lending library, 

has been appointed assistant head, Refer-

ence Department, at the Grosvenor Li-

brary, Buffalo, effective September 1. 

Benjamin E . Pow-

Reporters ell, who has been in 

charge of N e w s from 

the Field, has enlisted the cooperation of 

many librarians, but he calls special atten-

tion to the services of the fol lowing w h o * 

have served as reporters from one to three 

years: 

Donald E . Thompson, A labama; Fred-

erick Cromwell , A r i z o n a ; M a r v i n A 

Mil ler , Arkansas; W . Kaye Lamb, British 

Columbia; Miss Christian R . Dick, 

Southern Cal i fornia; Joe Hare, D e n v e r ; 

J. T . Babb, Y a l e ; W . D . Lewis, Dela-

w a r e ; Elizabeth Cullen, Bureau of Rail-

way Economics, Washington, D . C . ; M a r -

garet D . Duer, Florida; Agnes Patterson, 

Idaho; M r s . L . M . To lman, John C r e r a r ; 

Grant D . Hanson, Augustana; Hazel 

Armstrong, Indiana State Teachers Col-

lege ; Gertrude Voelker, Iowa State; F . B. 

Streeter, Ft . Hays, K a n . ; Virginia Engle, 

Berea, K y . ; El la V . Aldrich, Louisiana 

State; Louis Ibbotson, M a i n e ; Car l W . 

Hintz , M a r y l a n d ; E d w i n E. Wil l iams, 

H a r v a r d ; M a r y J. Loughin, M i c h i g a n ; 

Emma Wiecking, Minnesota State Teach-

ers Col lege; T h e l m a Brackett, N e w 

Hampshire; Margaret F. Brickett, N e w 

Jersey College for W o m e n ; Esther Piercy, 

N e w M e x i c o ; Stephen M c C a r t h y , Colum-

bia; Helmer L . Webb, U n i o n ; Olan V . 

Cook, North Carol ina; W i l l i s C . W a r r e n , 

O r e g o n ; Rudolf Hirsch, Philadelphia 

Bibliographical Center ; Francis Al len, 

Rhode Island; J. Isaac Copeland, Presby-

terian Col lege; Eleanor Fleming, Joint 

University Libraries; Alexander Moffit , 

T e x a s ; L . H . Kirkpatrick, U t a h ; Eliza-

beth G . Henry, Seattle Public; John V a n 

Male , Madison; Anna M . T a r r , L a w -

rence College. 
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